Minutes of Lordship Rec Users Forum Meeting - 4th December 2006 

Present: Maurice Richards (LBH Transportation Manager); Rebecca Turpin (BTCV); Elveta Cross (Broadwater Farm Residents Association); Su Jolly (Broadwater Farm Community Centre); Bev Willie (Bruce Grove Residents Network); Ray Swain, Helen Steel, Dave Morris, Joan Curtis (all Friends of Lordship Rec); and Lois Johnson (FLR and Haringey Cycling Campaign)
Apologies: Michael Loughnane (LBH Parks Operations East); Paul Ely (LBH Recreation Services Policy); David Singh (Broadwater Farm Residents Association); Richard Taylor (Haringey Mencap); Daniel Sesu (Haringey Day Opportunities - Cycle Project); Anne Gray (West Green Residents Association); Tim Allpress (Safer Neighbourhood Team); Caroline Jepson (FLR)

Chair: Dave Morris   Minutes: Joan Curtis


Important note: Please note that the LRUF minutes this month are a basic summary. For background and more detail on each issue please see the more comprehensive minutes of the Friends of Lordship Rec meeting on Sunday 3rd December (enclosed at end) .

1.   Minutes of last meeting 
OK, but add Toni Mallet to list of apologies.

2.   Japanese Knotweed    
We need to revisit the issue of japanese Knotweed

3.   Oak Tree Ring 
Michael getting quote from contractors as the job is too big for the parks dept.

4.   Lordship Rec Dog Club
Not yet off the ground. FLR may organise a special event (eg dog show) to maybe launch such a group. (see Item 8 from the Friends minutes below).

5.   Maintenance
Parks dept are struggling from lack of resources. Michael Loughnane (Parks Dept) attended Friends meeting on Sunday 3rd December in order to report on progress and compile new maintenance programme (see Item 11 from the Friends minutes below).

6.   Lake water supply 
To be re-connected at cost of £2,800

7.   Lordship Rec Management & Maintenance Plan
ML aims to draft this 10 year plan (not dependant on HLF funding) by January.

8.   Staffing in the Rec
Everyone recognises this needs to be improved. ML has initially proposed to increase the presence of park gardeners up to one day per week. It appears that the dept dont have enough staffing to provide effective cover. The User Forum agreed that there needs to be full time staffing in the Rec, and that greater resources need to be found. We agreed to draft a letter to the Leader of the Council to this effect, inviting him to meet us for a walkabout. 

9.    Police
Su reported that the Met will have a Safer Neighbourhood office in the BWF Centre, being opened at the end of the week. All invited to the launch.

10.  Refurbishment of the children's area building 
We have already agreed this is a major, urgent priority. We noted that any refurbishment should include office space for parks staffing to use.

11.  Cycle Club Project 
This project has now been fully prepared and agreed, but there is a cash shortfall due to contractor's additional costings. (see Item 3 from the Friends minutes below).

12.  Green Way Cycle Route 
Maurice reported on the fast progress being made on the plan to refurbish paths through the Rec as part of the new 'Green Way' recreational route from Lea Valley to Finsbury Park. It is the first of many in London, and is being funded by Transport for London over the next 2 or 3 years. Dave (as LRUF chair) has been part of the discussion/design team to ensure that any works are consistent with long-term plans for the Rec (and also Downhills Park), and took part in the initial day-long inspection of the whole route. A further detailed inspection is planned. It has been agreed in principle that there will be a main route from Bruce Castle Park via Tower Gardens and into the Lordship Lane gate, along the west side of the Rec and into Downhills Pk. There will also be a connecting spur from Bruce Castle Park via Broadwater Farm (Adams Rd) into the Rec along the River Moselle, but works on this part may be dependant on what happens with the HLF bid.  There is likely to be around £500,000 available to cover both this route and another proposed for the west of Haringey. This is not a great deal of money for improvements, but we agreed that lights are needed down the west side of the Rec. (see Item 4 from the Friends minutes below).

Maurice agreed to look into the Council [eg. Edwin Leigh] helping organise cycling activities/theme as part of the March 17th Lordship Rec event (see below). 

13.  Woodland    
There is now a sub-group working on improvements to this area. FLR to put in bid for funding to provide an educational/recreational nature trail through the Lordship Rec woods by the Downhills gate. We agreed to back this bid. FLR and BTCV may plant some bluebells there this winter. (see Item 1 from the Friends minutes below).

14.  Lake improvements
Two FLR members went to a special seminar in Central London about good lake management practices (eg aquatic plants, dealing with silt, encouraging wildlife etc). The lake sub-group are considering the next stage of improvements for this area - eg 'gabions' to improve the sides of the island.  (see Item 2 from the Friends minutes below).

15.  Broadwater Centre
The centre has asked BTCV to advise and help improve the grounds around the Centre, as part of a re-think of the whole area. The idea is to create a community garden. There are other ideas, such as effective access from Somerset Close, and also a car park. The feeling of the meeting was that a community garden was a brilliant idea, and that the obvious and best place for this would be between the centre and the Rec, integrating the building with the park and improving the appeal of the cafe area.

16.  Lighting Columns 
We noted that the ongoing problems with the park's lighting columns between the BWF Centre and Lordship Lane seem to have been fixed at last, following representations to the Highways Dept.

17.  Heritage Lottery Funding bid
No further news at this stage.

18.  March event to promote the Rec
We confirmed that we need a major event in the Rec to promote the Rec and the bid, and to show the HLF funders that Tottenham people are desperate for their backing. We decided the best date was Sat March 17th (as long as this was OK for Clasford and the football teams - which Clasford has since confirmed). The idea is that all user groups and stakeholders organise their own activities on the day (eg walks, sports, dogshow, skateboarding, cycle activities, picnics, adventurous play etc). Then everyone comes together at a specific time for a mass photoshoot (maybe with signs saying GIVE US THE MONEY or waving a river of blue placards to show we want our river restored), to be included with the bid.   Action - all user groups and stakeholders to think of what they may be able to organise. As the numbers are important it is vital that schools and sports teams are fully involved.

19.  Bulb planting 
BTCV, supported by FLR, have been publicising 2 bulb-planting sessions for BWF estate and the Rec on 9th Dec.

20.  Green Gym
BTCV are looking for a venue for 'green gym' sessions involving conservation work and exercise. We agreed to support.

21. Next LRUF meeting - January 8th



-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------



Minutes of Friends of Lordship Rec Meeting - 3rd December 2006

Present: Gary Witham, Ray Swain, Nina Prieto, Helen Steel, Ken Floyde, Dave Morris, Lois Johnson, Beverly Francis, Joan Curtis, Storm Moncur, Caroline Jepson, Peter Brown, Colin Holyhead and Michael Loughnane (LBH) 

Chair: Dave Morris   Minutes: Lois Johnson


1. WOODLANDS

a. Report    
New, open sub-group formed (Joan, Ray, Helen, Caroline from FLR and Rebecca of BTCV). Woods have been thinned by LBH.  Next to come is a path through, to encourage more use and less anti-social activity. 2 possible path surfaces: 1) Peg and board 2) Bark chippings. Also hope to have marker posts and display boards.

b. Issues / discussion 
i. Security to back of houses adjoining woodlands  dealt with under maintenance.  
ii. Is boggy underfoot - natural springs?
iii. Area within to be enhanced for exploration, use by schools etc, with info boards and seating (circle of tree stumps?) 
iv. Draft master plan shows area fenced. Now thinned so fence not needed. After advice, decision not to fence this area. 

c. Action: 
i. Woodlands subgroup to prepare bid, to include community development plans.
ii. Money to be bid for through “Living Spaces” in next weeks. 


2. LAKE

a. Report from Joan Curtis. 
Clear up went ahead on 18/11.  6 FLR volunteers for several hours.  Lots of debris taken out. Most has now been collected by parks  some waiting action.

b. Issues / discussion
i. Old London lakes typically in disrepair and unclean, breeding botulism in v.hot weather.  Suggested solution: Gabions (cages of layered rocks) with silt infill to backfill.  
ii. Other issues: water supply (LBH have now arranged), cracks in path (LBH to sort out)

c. Action
i. Lake subgroup to arrange meet with Verdant Solutions to see if Gabions feasible - to do before Feb (recommended timing for environmental reasons).


3. CYCLE CLUB

a. Report
Club being set up at Broadwater Community Centre (with storage in secure container at side) - £70,000 grant secured. To include variety of bikes suitable for people with disabilities.  Club eventually to become independent. Can apply for further money for future improvement of Model Traffic Area. This will be unique in North London and therefore hopefully attract many users.

b. Issues / discussion
i. Need to link paths from BWFC into Rec paths and proposed Greenway Link 3.  Where to get extra money for this: Parks Dept? Or Greenway TfL funding? 

c. Action 
Parks Dept to identify the additional funds needed for link paths.


4. CYCLE ROUTES   [see detail on CRIM minutes of 27/11/06]

a. Report
New Lea Valley to Finsbury Park recreational cycle route planned  TfL funding available. Dave attended special on site evaluation day with planners. Route as on draft plan with some changes. Goes through Bruce Castle, Lordship, Downhills and Chestnuts. Two routes through the Rec (from the North and East and then via Downhills gate) to be included, with some improvements to paths in the park to accommodate cycling.

b. Issues / discussion
i. Concern over shared use on steeper gradients
ii. Costs may be high

c. Decision:
i. that paths should be widened , with some delineation to show separate side for cycling.
ii. If money is short, path up to Downhills gate should be priority for this treatment
e. LRUF Meeting will decide on detail of routes with council and other representatives, to be followed by on final site visit  Dave to attend on site.


5. EVENT to publicise and help in appeal for Heritage Lottery Funds

a. Report
Major event to be held one day in March to include local residents, dog walkers, school, community groups, health walkers, cyclists etc. Separate events going on at the same time, then a big ‘all together’ photo shoot.

b. Issues/Discussion   
FoLR to provide refreshments?  Or mother and toddler group? FLR event - what to do?

c. Action  
i. Event working party to plan, keeping simple, with minimum effort by FoLR
ii. LBH/LRUF bid to be ready for submission at end of March.  To include photos/video of event. 


6. VIDEO to publicise and help in appeal for Heritage Lottery Funds

a. Report
Idea is for FLR to record people’s memories and impression of Lordship Rec as a history project to be submitted as part of the bid. To be recorded over a few days

b. Issues / discussion 
i. What money is available  may only need costs.  Could use around £300 of FLR under spend of budget from council.  

c. Action  
Joan C to investigate and co-ordinate


7. WEBSITE for FLR

a. Slow progress via the company commissioned to set this up for us.
b. Allow them to get basic set-up done then take hopefully over ourselves. Anyone want to help run it?


8. DOG CLUB

a. Report
Need to include dog owners in events as important park users: most regular eyes and ears.  

b. Action
i. Need to identify one dog-walker who would be happy to be a contact person so interested people can start developing the group
ii. Possibly have a dog event / training to kick off? (Beverly volunteered as a good contact to publicise to other dog-walkers, word of mouth.)


9. HEALTH WALKS

a. Report from Storm Moncur:  Health walk every Monday.  Meet at the crossing on Downhills Park Road, at 9.20 a.m.  Walkers cover 2 circuits to take in Lordship and Downhills Parks  can do either or both walks.  Aim is to cover half of 10,000 steps/ day needed for healthy heart. 


10. PLAYHUT

a. Everyone agrees this a priority for replacement or refurbishment.  HLF said won’t fund.  
b. Agreed that as no other funding can be identified, use funding that has been earmarked by council (around £150,000 to include extension for parks staff and some storage).

c. Action
Advised by council that new Project Officer should be in post very soon to help co-ordinate HLF and other bids  decision on MTA hut afterwards. 


11. MAINTENANCE AND MANAGEMENT

a. Written Report - Nov 2006..  from Michael Loughnane about progress on these issues.  

b. Issues / discussion

i. Need for new railings eventually for a dog-free area around children’s playground

ii. Tree circle is too close together to thrive and will block historic view to Ally Pally.  Is to be moved to near Cnr Walpole and Lordship.  ACTION Joan C to contact and informoriginal tree planters (via Anne Gray and Bob Hare).  Notices to explain, to be put up just ahead of works. Michael says it’s a big job  will hire contractors.

iii. Management Plan needed to address Heritage Lottery Fund concerns about improving staffing and management of park.  Draft management plan for us to comment on to be ready end of Jan / early Feb.  Michael informed us that the plan will go ahead as soon as it is complete and agreed, regardless of bid outcome.  

iv. Issue of Resources:  

     1. Lordship Rec historically under staffed and under resourced compared with other parks of similar size and surrounding population.  Michael recommends that this is raised with Council also on basis of need for: Safe secure facilities on site; Staff to be working in pairs  no lone working; Possible outreach worker, to establish links with users.  ACTION: Friends and LRUF
     2. Michael reported that that the Council will improve staffing by scheduling gardeners team ‘to concentrate on Lordship a minimum of 1 day a week’; litter team to continue to visit every day; current staff will need training he said if they are to develop skills in dealing with public and other tasks. ACTION:  FLR and LRUF to monitor. 

v. How effective is LBH Parks Constabulary  or could money be spent on the desperately needed on-site staffing?

vi. Litter collectors.  How efficient? Michael said there is only 7 staff working 5 days each over 7 days a week, to cover all parks in the borough  and as a result they struggle to complete the basic tasks in time. ACTION: FLR can help by reporting any un-emptied bins and other problems to Michael.  Fly tipping should be cleared by teams, or reported for clearance next day. 

vii. Wheelie bins around lake are too heavy for staff, and will be replaced with new bins (been ordered) that can be handled manually.  Generally accepted by Parks Dept that more seating is needed, but that don’t have the money to replace damaged ones. 

c. New Maintenance List - for Michael Loughnane

i. Private pipe work at back of houses, into woodland area has been finished.  ACTION:  FoLR to  keep an eye out for problems (that there is no unsuitable drainage into woods area). 

ii. Lake water supply. Michael has obtained quote for connecting supply from pump house to lake - £2,800. ACTION: Paul Ely to identify funding.

iii. Higham Road residents want better hedging / fencing along park border of Woodland area for security.  Advised that fences and walls are responsibility of householders.  Agreed that Parks Dept should plant suitable bushes in the ‘gaps’.

iv. Light in front of shell theatre area to be repaired

v. Work to drainage in front of shell theatre, and the low wall, is urgent to avoid further damage. Michael says he has a quote for the wall, but needs extra resources.

vi. More seats and bins, repairs to some existing seats

vii. New paths around lake to be weeded regularly to avoid damage

viii. Cracks appearing in lake paths. Reported 3 mths ago. To be followed up with contractors.

ix. Mounds of gravel behind playhut can be used by FLR for woodland path.. 

x. Rest of debris removed from lake by FLR to be cleared by Parks Dept.

xi. Burnt-out tree on the south field by Moselle looking precarious  Michael thought this has been checked  will be re-checked. If ok, to be left for wildlife.

xii. Rubbish in river at ends of culvert to be cleared by Environment Agency every 6 months.  Clearing due again now.  ACTION: Michael to follow up.

xiii. Damage from new building site by Lordship Lane gate.  Michael and Paul Ely to chase for compensation to bushes and trees, and also the ‘Section 106’ monies owed by the developer. 

xiv. Lighting columns along 3 paths  thought now to have been repaired and working again! Needs to be checked.

xv. Feasibility of solar lighting for new cycle path lights  - to be investigated for future.

xvi. Fencing and overgrown hedging between BWFC-run sports field and Lordship Lane homes: advised that cutting the hedging needs machines which can cause damage if debris falls into gardens, leading to issues of possible compensation / liability  therefore each individual homeowner needs to contact LBH if there’s a problem.

xvii. Brambles overhanging paths (eg on bridge over Moselle) to be cut back

xviii. Barbed wire by corner of multi-use sports area to be repaired

xix. Adventure play area - soft surface is being ripped up. Ttriangular canopy  has it been damaged? Whole feature needs checking and may need repairs. Gate and fencing has been fixed.

xx. Playground swings being bitten through by dogs.  Have been repaired already.  May need different solution in future. 

xxi. Freedom Road entrance: puddles need filling to allow access for buggies etc.

xxii. New paving slabs put in by seat in children’s play area

xxiii. Children’s area railings and ‘leaning’ poplar tree removed from the ‘back path’ behind the BMX track

xxiv. Cable for ‘aerial runway’ in play area has been ordered.

xxv. Notice Boards: some of them need cleaning (eg Walpole Rd and Lordship Lane gates)


We noted the rest of Michael’s Written Report. We thanked Michael for attending the meeting, and for overseeing quite a lot of recent repairs etc in the Rec. We looked forward to seeing the draft Management & Maintenance Plan in the new year.


COMING DATES:

BULB PLANTING  Sat 9th December 2006  meet at Broadwater Community Centre 11 a.m. and 2 p.m. 
HEALTH WALKS  every Monday morning, 9.20am  meet at Downhills gate


Next Friends Meeting: 
Sunday January 14th
2 pm @ Play Hut in Lordship Rec
